
Louisiana Commission on Addictive Disorders (LCAD)
March 2014 Minutes
March 11, 2014
1:07 p.m.

Commission Members Present:

· Lloyd Hernandez

· Freddie Landry 
· Kathleen Leary

· Tom Lief

· Dr. Susan Tucker
· Anthony Wick
Commission Members Absent:

· Lana Bell
· Kerri Cunningham

· Shelly Mockler
· Jon Lance Nickelson
· Michael Slocum

Commission Members Present By Conference Call:

· Damon Marcella
OBH/HQ Staff Attending:

· Dr. Rochelle Head-Dunham, Interim Assistant Secretary
· Kenneth Saucier, OBH Director of Regional Services
· Carol Foret, OBH Program Manager 1-A/DHH
· Dr. Susan Austin, Chief Psychologist - Program Manager 4
OBH/HQ Staff Absent:
· Quinetta Womack, OBH Director of Adult Residential Services
GUESTS IN ATTENDANCE:

· LaMiesa Bonton, LA-ARDA

· Marolon Mangham, LASACT
I.
SERENITY PRAYER & ROLL CALL
Freddie Landry called the meeting to order and Lloyd Hernandez led the Commission members in the Serenity Prayer.  Carol Foret conducted roll call.
II.
APPROVAL OF THE FEBRUARY 2014 MINUTES
Committee members were provided a copy of the February 2014 meeting minutes.  Ms. Landry called for a motion to approve the February 2014 meeting minutes.  Dr. Tom Lief made a motion to approve the minutes.  Dr. Tony Wick seconded the motion.  All were in favor, and the motion passed to approve the February 2014 minutes.
III.
OLD BUSINESS

· Report from Commission Members on RAC Activities/ Training 

Freddie Landry asked the Commission members to share their experiences with any Regional Advisory Council (RAC) activities and/or trainings since the last meeting.  Kathleen Leary reported South Central Louisiana Human Services Authority’s (SCLHSA) RAC will be conducting a follow up training for law enforcement all next week in the recognition of mental health disorders and addictive disorders.  She also reported the SCLHSA’s RAC will host a presentation on the subject of alcoholism at the library in Houma, Louisiana.  The presentation is scheduled from 1:00 p.m. to 3:00 p.m. on Tuesday, May 6, 2014.  The book being previewed is entitled “The Beautiful Boy”.  The boy’s father is the author and a journalist.   Ms. Leary went on to say she will be presenting at this event on families of alcoholics and that Marolon Mangham will be attending the event.  Ms. Mangham informed members of the Commission that LASACT is co-sponsoring the book preview and counselors attending will be able to earn educational credit.
Freddie Landry reported the Jefferson Parish Human Services Authority’s RAC (JPHSA-RAC) held a meeting in February 2014 and discussed hosting an Awareness Day.  The JPHSA-RAC will try to coordinate this event with the Greater New Orleans Drug Demand Reduction Coalition and the Healing Hearts for Community Development. 
Ms. Landry informed the Commission that the 2014 Behavioral Health day is scheduled for Monday, May 1, 2014 in Baton Rouge on the steps of the State Capital.  She encouraged all Commission members to wear white that day and to support the event by attending. 
· 2013 GOVERNOR’S ANNUAL REPORT

Freddie Landry informed members of the Commission that Carol Foret provided her with an updated copy of the Department of Health and Hospital (DHH), Office of Behavioral Health‘s (OBH) updated portion of the Louisiana Commission on Addictive Disorders’ (LCAD) 2013 Governor’s Annual Report.  She stated the report’s introductory letter still and the Commission’s prior activities still need to be updated.  Ms. Landry provided the Commission members with a current listing of other boards and committees on which they serve and asked them to review the listing for accuracy and update if needed.  The newly appointed Commission members were asked to add the names of the other boards and committees on which they serve to the list and provide the information to Carol Foret to include in the report.  Freddie Landry asked Carol Foret to forward a copy of the draft 2013 Governor’s Annual Report to all of the commission members.  She also recommended that Damon Marcela email Carol Foret the names of other boards and commissions he serves on.  Carol Foret recommended that all revisions be forwarded to Ms. Landry to ensure all information is captured prior to the list given her to include in the report, but Ms. Landry recommended the Commission member submit all of their information to Carol Foret while they were here.   Ms. Landry reported that within the next week she will complete the revisions to the Governor’s Annual Report and forward them to Ms. Foret to make the necessary revisions.  She asked that Carol Foret forward a copy of the report to everyone once the report was updated.  
Carol Foret reminded the Commission members that the report was due March 1, 2014 and asked that everyone be expedient submitting their proposed revisions.  

· DISCUSSION ON DEVELOPMENT OF A STRATEGIC PLAN
Freddie Landry asked the Commission members to review the LACD’s current Strategic Plan provided to them at the beginning of the meeting.  She told the Commission members the idea to update the current strategic plan was generated from a prior meeting where Michael Slocum told the Commission members they should be doing things.   Ms. Landry went on to say in order for this Commission to become active the current strategic plan needs to be reviewed and updated.  
Commission members discussed the logistics to begin updating the LACD Strategic Plan.  Ms. Landry stated there is not enough time at a regular LACD monthly meeting to review and update the plan.  So, she asked the members the following questions:
1.  Did members want to work one (1) day, 8 hours, revising the strategic plan or did they want to work on it for only a-half (½) day? Or
2.  Did members want to work a-half day, spend the night and then finish the revising the strategic plan the next day?
Commission membered agreed they would like to complete the project of updating the current strategic plan in one eight hour day.  

Dr. Rochelle Dunham requested a proposal describing the logistics on how the Commission proposes to accomplish the project after Freddie Landry informed her of the Commission’s plan to revise the current LACD’s Strategic plan.  The proposal is to include the project’s total cost such as:  lodging, meals, travel expenses, etc.   Dr. Dunham was then asked if a facilitator could be hired to help advance the project and ensure its success.  Ms. Landry was ensured that someone from within DHH would certainly be able to help the Commission facilitate the project.  
Freddie Landry reported that the current strategic plan was created prior to the Office of Mental Health and the Office of Addictive Disorders merging, before the existence of the Statewide Management Organization (SMO) and Magellan of Louisiana, Inc. came along.  Then she opened the floor up for discussion to schedule the project, determine the logistics, and verify everyone’s participate, review the current plan, brain storm, make recommendations and then actually update the current strategic plan. The project could be scheduled to take place in one of the conference rooms within the Office of Behavioral Health.  Members of the Commission determined the project would be a one day event and would be scheduled on the same day as the regular monthly LACD Commission meeting. 

Dr. Susan Tucker reported Dr. Sue Austin, a guest at the LACD meeting, sits on a Taskforce for the Sentencing Commission.  In a prior meeting, Mike Slocum stated he would like to see some legislative ideas come out of the Commission meetings.  Having been on the Commission for a while now, this is the same goal the Sentencing Commission Taskforce is trying to accomplish; develop legislative ideas that could actually be crafted into a bill that could be filed and taken up during a Legislature Session.  The last time the LCAD met we talked about having one or two or even perhaps the Chairperson, Robert Reardon, come to one of the Commission meetings.  To a large degree LCAD’s goals are moving in the same direction as the Sentencing Commission, so the more ideas and the more the LCAD has the Sentencing Commission’s ear; it would be a good way to get out some of LACD’s ideas.  Dr. Tucker asked if the Sentencing Commission Members could be invited to a LCAD meeting soon.  Ms. Landry agreed it would be a great idea to just have a discussion on how the two Commissions could work together.
Kathleen Leary proposed having a summit; a gathering spot. She believes the Addictive Disorders Profession has gotten scattered except when the profession comes together at the LASACT conferences which is mainly to secure educational credits.  Ms. Leary stated the summit should include all people from the public and private sectors and even individuals that have an interest in addiction.  She believes that people who are connected to addiction need to come together and share their goals and not disappear.  Ms. Landry stated that if a summit is a function that the Commission should undertake, then it could be an activity included in the revised strategic plan being proposed.
Freddie Landry stated that once the proposal is developed, submitted and approved by Dr. Dunham, the project could be scheduled and start in June 2014.  Ms. Landry then reviewed different sections of the current strategic plan with the Commission members and provided comments on what may need to be updated and how it could be accomplished.  She went on to say the issues and/or needs of the Commission is usually a brain storming activity, which everyone should participate, all recommendations are captured and prioritized, goals are developed (one to three), then strategies determined.   
It was determined the project would last one day and would be in conjunction with the regularly monthly scheduled Commission meeting.  The June 2014 monthly meeting will be the targeted date for the project.
IV.
NEW BUSINESS
· REPORT FROM THE OFFICE OF BEHAVIORAL HEALTH (OBH) - Dr. ROCHELLE DUNHAM, OBH INTERIM ASSISTANT SECRETARY

Dr. Rochelle Dunham reviewed current legislation with the Commission.  She reported the Department of Health and Hospitals (DHH), Office of Behavioral Health (OBH) authored no bills this session, but OBH is tracking bills submitted with fiscal notes that could impact OBH.
There are a total of six (6) bills so far that have been submitted with fiscal notes that could have the potential impact on OBH.  There are three or four of these bills linked to addiction.  They are:

Marijuana Legislation, which has three (3) arms to it:
a. Legalization

b. Sanctions, and 

c. Medical Marijuana

Dr. Dunham reported the State of Louisiana already has current legislation in place since 1991 for the use of medical marijuana.  What did not happen was the promulgation of the rules for the actual licensing of physicians to prescribe it, the actual licensing of the programs to administer, dispense or operate the programs.  The Law did not include the actual licensing of management on distribution sites for the medical marijuana use and all of the management utilization reviews around the handling and distribution of this product.  

The current legislation is really about establishing a marijuana utilization review board of which DHH would have a member.  That member board/group would work on all of those different aspects of marijuana, which is House Bill 720.
Substance Use Related Bills
House Bill 720 – Authored by Dalton Honore- Authorizes the use of medical marijuana in Louisiana.
Senate Bill 541—Authored by Fred H. Mills, Jr. - Under healthcare provides for the use of marijuana for medicinal purposes.
House Bill 952—Authored by Lenar Whitney- Provides for drug testing of persons who receive or apply for cash assistance or unemployment benefits.
House Bill 493 and House Bill 714- Both authored by Joe Harrison – HB 493 (Constitutional Amendment) Creates the Bet on Louisiana's Future Fund for the deposit of certain gaming proceeds and HB 714 Redirects certain gaming proceeds to the Bet on Louisiana's Future Fund.  Basically the gambling dedicated fund will be drastically reduced from 2.5 million to 1 million.   
Dr. Tom Lief inquired of Dr. Dunham if the Office of Behavioral Health (OBH) had an Employee Assistance Program (EAP).  Dr. Rochelle Dunham stated that the State does have an EAP but she didn’t know which department funds it.  The EAP is not a funded program through the Office of Behavioral Health.
Dr. Dunham asked Kenneth Saucier to research and determine if there are any private gambling programs in the State in the private sector other than those programs DHH/OBH funds and to determine whether or not there is an EAP offered for State employees through DHH.  
House Bill 64 – Authored by Kenny Havard- Provides that certain employees of the Eastern La. Mental Health System are eligible for membership in the Hazardous Duty Services Plan in the La. State Employees' Retirement System.  This bill is an attempt to move a certain population, the therapeutic guards, from the current retirement system to the one being proposed, which is a better retirement package.  The bill does not specify that group of employees it’s generically written so there has been a lot of back and forth with Representative Havard to update the language in the bill to be specific.  This bill would have a fiscal impact on the department.
House Bill 128—Authored by Dalton Honore- Establishes the Privatization Review Act.
House Bill 152—Authored by Joe Harrison- Abolishes the Department of Health and Hospitals and the Department of Children and Family Services and creates the Department of Health and Social Services.
· REPORT ON BLOCK GRANT PUBLIC FORUMS
Freddie Landry reported the Block Grant Public Forums are being conducted and inquired if any of the Commission members attended the meetings held in their respective areas.  Ms. Landry reported that the Metropolitan Human Services District’s Forum will be held the night of Wednesday, March 12, 2014, from 6:00 p.m. to 8:00 p.m. at the Ash Cultural Center and the Jefferson Parish Human Services Authority’s Forum will be held the night of Thursday, March 13, 2014 in their office from 6:00 p.m. to 8:00 p.m.  
Marolon Mangham reported that both she and Shelly Mockler attended the Block Grant Public Forum hosted by Capital Area Human Services District and stated the forum was well attended.  Senator Sharon Weston-Broom and a Council Woman representing the Brave Project also attended the forum. Both Lloyd Hernandez and Kathleen Leary reported they were unable to attend the Block Grant Public Forum held in their districts.   
· ARDA/LASACT MONTHLY REPORT (OPTIONAL)

Freddie Landry asked Marolon Mangham if she had a report from LASACT to share.  Ms. Mangham reported meeting with the Mental Health Association regarding the May 1, 2014, Behavioral Health Day.  She recommended everyone wear a white shirt on that day and stated the theme of Behavioral Health Day will be Behavioral Health Primary Care Integration.  Dr. Rochelle Dunham will be asked to speak at the event.  Part of the message to the legislators will be what happens to Louisiana’s uninsured citizens if Louisiana does not receive Medicaid Expansion?

1. Ms. Mangham attended the Capital Area Human Services Authority (CAHSA) Public Forum and its local board meeting.  CAHSA’s next local board meeting will be held Tuesday, April 8, 2014.  The board understood that Ms. Mangham attended the meeting as an outreach.  Ms. Mangham tried to determine if:  LASACT and CAHSA has the same message and if there was a way LASACT could be of assistance to them. 
2. The 2014 LASACT Conference will be held Sunday, August 3, 2014 through Wednesday, August 6, 2014 at the Astor Crowne Plaza    Hotel in New Orleans, Louisiana.  The conference theme is Behavioral Health and Trauma.  The LASACT sponsorship packets were submitted on Monday, March 10, 2014 to the previous sponsors and a packet was placed on the LASACT website.  
3. SAMHSA will support the conference with some travel funds.  The president of the ACA agreed to attend the conference and Janet Miller, Gambling Program, has agreed to be a stand-in speaker.

4. Tuesday, May 6, 2014, LASACT will be co-sponsoring the book preview along with the South Central Louisiana Human Services Authority (SCLHSA’s), Regional Advisory Council (RAC).  Counselors attending will be able to earn educational credit.  
5. LASACT offered to sponsor any regional RAC group that offers an opportunity to earn educational credits with ADRA.

6. Attended a Legislative Bill Review
· COMMISSION MEMBERS REPORTS

Freddie Landry reported that she, Dr. Tom Lief, and Dr. Tony Wick belong to the Greater New Orleans Drug Demand Reduction Coalition (GNODDRC).  The Coalition is currently in the process of writing a Drugs Free Communities Grant for the second time.  Ms. Landry asked if the members of the Louisiana Commission on Addictive Disorders would be in favor of writing a Letter of Support for the Greater New Orleans Drug Demand Reduction Coalition Grant.  
Ms. Landry called for a motion to approve the Commission writing a Letter of Support for the GNODDRC Drugs Free Community Grant.  Dr. Tom Lief made a motion to approve writing a Letter of Support.  Dr. Tony Wick seconded the motion.  All were in favor, and the motion passed to approve writing a Letter of Support for the Drug Free Community’s Grant for the GNODDRC.

V.
Next Commission Meeting

The next meeting of the Louisiana Commission on Addictive Disorders was discussed, and the date, time, and location were set.  The next meeting will take place in Baton Rouge, at OBH Headquarters, from 1:00 p.m. to 3:00 p.m. on Tuesday, April 15, 2014.
VI.
Adjournment

Freddie Landry called for a motion to adjourn the meeting.  Dr. Tony Wick made the motion to adjourn, and Dr. Susan Tucker seconded the motion.  All were in favor, and the motion passed to adjourn the meeting at 2:08 p.m.
